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ROLL CALL: MAYOR LAURA DAKE PRESIDED OVER THE MEETING. ALSO 

PRESENT WERE COUNCIL MEMBERS CHANTEL BINGHAM, MARY 

BRADLEY, GARY JONES, LISA JOHNSON, ANN MILLER, AND FRED 

SIEGELMAN. CITY ATTORNEY BILL MOORE WAS ALSO PRESENT. 

 

DEPT. HEADS: BART MILLER, T.A. RANKIN, ELIZABETH REYNOLDS, AND ROB 

YOUNG WERE PRESENT REPRESENTING THEIR RESPECTIVE 

DEPARTMENTS.  

 

MOTION BY BINGHAM, SECONDED BY JONES TO APPROVE AND ADOPT THE MINUTES 

OF THE JANUARY 21, 2025 REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Public Comment 

 

Joe Johnson, President of the Cedar Ridge Homeowners Association, spoke regarding a Neighborhood 

Grant application that he had submitted today on behalf of the HOA. He stated that they are applying 

for the grant to complete the last phase of their park project. Mr. Johnson noted that this phase would 

add an ADA compliant walkway and an 8-foot bench, with a total cost of $10,199.30. They are 

requesting $7,000.  

 

Mayor Dake presented the 2025 State of the City Address as follows: 

 

The mayor’s annual tradition of reflecting on our city’s accomplishments and outlining a vision 

for its future was something I always looked forward to when I was a council member. Since I’ve only 

been serving in the role of mayor for 10 weeks, I share these remarks with you – elected officials, city 

staff, and the public – with humility and strong sense of responsibility and care for this special 

community we call home.  

 

Since my tenure as mayor has been so short, I’m going to spend most of this address looking 

forward rather than back. Still, it’s important to acknowledge our accomplishments in 2024 and 

commend former mayor Brian Traugott for his leadership. Residents and visitors alike can enjoy the 

new Versailles Market & Entertainment District, which had its ribbon cutting last June and features a 

three-season pavilion, entertainment stage, and an ADA-compliant walkway down to a water feature. 

Work on Big Spring Park’s makeover began last year, as well as other improvements at Falling 

Springs and in neighborhood parks.  

 

By improving the look and feel of buildings downtown and neighborhood common areas with 

city-funded façade and neighborhood grants, we’ve helped instill a sense of pride and place in many 

areas of our city. The new state-of-the-art Woodford County High School opened just last month; the 

city’s contribution included a new sidewalk along Chinoe, a turning lane from High Street and newly 

paved roads.  

 

Versailles’ department heads are second to none, and I am so impressed by their leadership. 

They have been an invaluable resource to me as I learn this job.  

 

Public Works is always busy maintaining and improving the city’s infrastructure, including 

putting in new sidewalks, overseeing road work, and keeping the water and wastewater treatment 

plants’ services safe and dependable. Because the nature of their tasks is often unpredictable due to 

weather events and unexpected repairs, the public works staff’s flexibility is commendable.  

 

The city clerk’s staff provides excellent, friendly service to residents, whether they are paying 

water or tax bills or requesting records, as well as shepherds the city’s finances through the yearly 

audit.  

 

Our police and fire departments are comprised of true professionals, highly trained and 

effective at their jobs, but also caring and empathetic to vulnerable members of our community.  
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Our city continues to thrive economically, thanks to the hard work and dedication of local 

businesses, entrepreneurs, and workforce. Woodford County’s just-announced unemployment rate is 

the lowest in the state at 3.8%, which means that most people who want to work are.  

I could go on, but you get the idea. There are many exciting things happening in Versailles and 

Woodford County, and I am confident we can continue this momentum in the years to come.  

On to 2025… 

 

2025 will be a year of consequential change for our city. Versailles’ population increased 3.6% 

between 2020 and 2024. That’s fewer than 400 people, which doesn’t sound like a lot. Did you know, 

though, that there are 1,766 new housing units either in the planning stages or under construction? 

That means our population is set to increase by more than 400 people a year – every year – until the 

build-out is complete. Rapid growth and new neighbors pose challenges to infrastructure and public 

safety but also an opportunity to show our best selves. How do we remain a kind, caring, small 

community that is friendly to newcomers and to all who call this place home, as well as visitors who 

want to experience what we have to offer? How do we balance growth with protection of our valuable, 

irreplaceable farmland and what makes Versailles unique?  

 

I love analogies because they help me better process complex ideas by finding patterns and 

connections. Sigmund Freud was said to have written, “Analogies prove nothing, that is true, but they 

can make one feel more at home." Exactly. The more I see connections between unrelated things, the 

better I remember, the clearer issues become, and the more comfortable I am. With all the changes 

coming to Versailles, the analogies that might first leap to mind are standing on the edge of a cliff or 

drinking from a firehose! Those aren’t particularly helpful, so I went with something else.  

Some of you will remember the old game show where contestants chose one of three doors to open. 

Each door concealed a prize of varying value. This is my preferred analogy, though in mine, there are 

four doors and they’re all open, except one.  

 

Door #1: Economic Development 

 

This is the fun door – the one everyone hopes they choose, because behind it is the most 

desirable item and the one that gets the most ooh’s and ahh’s, like a shiny red convertible! Economic 

development is like that, but unlike a red convertible, it is a necessity for a healthy community. Over 

the past few years, we have seen a steady increase in new businesses and employment opportunities, 

each one bringing revenue that helps support city infrastructure and contributes to quality of life for 

all residents.  

 

New or expanded businesses we look forward to welcoming in 2025-2026 include: 

 

*On the Edgewood property: 

 The TKC distillery and visitor center, the entrance road to which is in the planning 

stages  

 Highbramble Park, a standardbred racehorse training center – the track should be 

completed in March and the barns by April and is expected to open for fair races in July 

with plans for worker dorm-style housing and a restaurant 

 New, but as yet unannounced, retail and professional offices 

 

*A Family Entertainment Complex in the old Kroger building, which will include “The Works” pizza 

restaurant and activities like a “GameDay” hangout spot, miniature golf, go-karts, a play area for 

kids, and much more. Roofers should be starting this week, with March 1st set as the construction 

kick-off date. The pizza restaurant and “GameDay” will open by fall 2025 with a final completion date 

projected by mid-2026. 

 

*The opening of the Versailles Market & Entertainment District along with major private investment 

in our downtown has revitalized this area, making it a vibrant destination for residents and visitors 

alike. I am excited to have Amanda Wainscott join the city as its new Communication and Events 

Coordinator. She has grown the city’s social media presence significantly and is exploring ideas for 

events, including a signature Versailles event, and is meeting with other organizations like the library 

and theatre to see if they are interested in programming opportunities at the District. We are again 

working to bring the Farmers Market back downtown, at least part of the time.  
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*In addition to the beautifully renovated Woodford Hotel, another hotel will open downtown in May. 

The Aldenberg, in the old Community Trust Bank location, is a boutique hotel with plans to open a 

steakhouse, rooftop bar and small distillery.  

 

*Finally, NSG Pilkington is expanding with an investment of $31.8 million and adding 30 jobs.  

By fostering a supportive environment for businesses of all sizes, we are ensuring a diverse and robust 

economy.  

 

Door #2: Infrastructure and Public Safety & Health  

 

In my game show analogy, one door usually contained a nice prize that was also functional, like 

a washer/dryer or living room furniture. Nothing particularly flashy and certainly not the topic of 

conversation. They are items that keep people safe, healthy, and comfortable and add to quality of life. 

No one is surprised to walk into a house to find furniture and a washer/dryer. It’s expected.  

 

This is how I imagine the city’s infrastructure and public safety and health efforts. It’s the 

heavy lift of every community, the hard work that’s done behind the scenes that makes everything we 

do run more smoothly. Most of us don’t even notice unless and until something breaks.  

 

We have made significant strides in improving our city's infrastructure over the past few years. 

Looking ahead, initiatives include:  

  

• Sending street department employees for road certifications with classes offered by the UK 

Transportation Center 

• Hiring an in-house mechanic / equipment repair technician to reduce costs  

• Upgrading the street sign program, including locating all signs with GPS 

• Completing the AMI (or smart) meter changeouts 

• Completing the Lead Service Line inventory 

• Adding another snowplow, a salt spreader, a box truck for the chipper and a vacuum truck 

• Continuing to replace aging water lines 

• Continuing the momentum on sidewalk and multi-use path repairs and additions 

• Modernizing billing within the Utilities Department 

• Overseeing water and waste improvements in the Edgewood industrial area as well as the 

construction of new roads 

• Digitizing city records 

• Installing a large generator for raw water intake at the water plant 

• Supporting the efforts of our new code enforcement officer, JJ Martin 

• Finding ways to pay for improvements to the Lexington Road streetscape 

• Anticipating that a growing city will necessitate more staff. Plans are moving forward to 

increase office space in the public works department at city hall, as well as other improvements 

to preserve this historic building.  

 

In addition, I will be forming a Walkability Committee that will include residents. I envision 

the committee will work with public works to offer suggestions to improve connectivity, accessibility 

and safety for people who walk, bike, and roll. The physical and mental health benefits of getting 

outside are well-documented, and when people feel safe, they are more likely to do so.  

 

I am also interested in equity and making sure that all city neighborhoods benefit from our 

efforts. This is why I’m proud that our late 2023 Walk Audit led to the submission and subsequent 

award of a TAP grant. The funds will replace the sidewalk and stormwater infrastructure the entire 

length of Wilson Avenue. In addition, we’ll be listening to residents on MLK Jr. Blvd to see what 

improvements they might want to see. 

 

Turning to public safety, I am thrilled that the transition from Mike Murray to Rob Young as 

police chief has been so seamless. Chief Young demands utmost professionalism from his officers, and 

we should be thankful for a well-run department. One of the things I’m proudest of is our attention to 

mental health and substance use services, so we are addressing the underlying issues that might 

otherwise lead to an arrest.  
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Chief Young is busy reviewing applications and has already hired a couple of experienced 

officers. It is critical that as the county grows, our police department can manage the additional 

impact of more residents, more students, more business travelers, and more visitors. One hire he is 

looking to make is a part-time detective to open up cold cases. There aren’t many, but it is so 

important for families to learn what might have happened to their loved one and bring perpetrators to 

justice. 

  

Substantial capital expenditures in the VPD have been made over the past years, so the big 

request this year is for lockers. Between learning a busy new job, hiring and training officers and 

overseeing the completion of the radio encryption project, I’m sure Chief Young is relieved it’s just 

lockers. From a budget standpoint, I am, too.  

 

The Versailles Fire Department is looking forward to an exciting year. The first class of the 

new Fire Safety Program will begin in August at the old high school and will be open to students from 

9th-12th grade. This is a great program for students who want to explore an active career and for the 

fire department to create a recruiting pipeline for those students once they graduate. 

 

Just like the police department, the fire department is also gearing up for growth. A newly 

renovated Station 1 on Locust Street is close to completion, with more office space, better sleeping 

quarters, and a baby box. The department is interested in building onto or adding a structure at 

Station 3 on Huntertown Road so there is more capacity to train. A capital outlay on the list for the 

department is a ladder truck. I’m told there’s a four-year delivery time for these, so we’ll be looking 

now at how we might fund that. Again, with the growth in residences, commercial properties, and 

industrial developments comes a higher risk of fires and the need for additional equipment and 

personnel.  

 

Door #3: Our Challenges!  

 

In this game show, there was always a door that concealed a less-than-desirable prize, often a 

farm animal like a goat or mule. This is an analogy for our challenges. If you were asked to take a 

mule home, it would be with some difficulty!   

 

One challenge that gets plenty of attention is housing affordability. This is why I’m pleased that 

we are exploring manufactured housing, with a pilot project on High Street that is about ready to open 

to the public. It’s not the only solution, but it is a less expensive way to build housing than site built. 

My goal as we consider affordable options for housing will be to use land that is already in the Urban 

Services Boundary, so we don’t sprawl more than we already have.  

 

Another issue impacting housing affordability is high rental costs. We must support efforts to 

bring affordable rentals to Versailles for older residents and for families. I have said many times that I 

don’t want to see Versailles become like a big, gated community – we need a diverse mix of people here 

to keep us interesting! 

 

With more housing comes traffic, another challenge we will be contending with. The city 

commissioned a traffic study of the area at Troy Pike, Dry Ridge, and Falling Springs Boulevard for 

recommendations on what to do at that intersection, as well as the intersection on Tyrone at the 

entrance to the county park. We are discussing options with District 7 staff of the KY Transportation 

Cabinet about getting projects – including roundabouts and R-cuts – into the road plan. These 

projects take years to work their way through the funding process, so it’s not likely anything will 

happen soon. In the meantime, we will look at quicker, easier, less expensive ways to move traffic 

safely and efficiently.  

 

As we look toward the future, it is essential that we prioritize environmental sustainability. 

While Woodford County has not experienced the devastating effects of flooding, drought, tornados, 

and fires that other communities across the US have, we have seen ice and windstorms that have 

caused considerable damage. Safety and well-being of our residents is a top priority and emergency 

management works diligently to enhance public safety measures.  
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But the larger question remains: How do we prepare for a changing climate and build 

resilience in our infrastructure, our systems, and our people? Some ideas: There is a large storm 

shelter in the design phase that, once constructed, will hold hundreds of people in the event of a 

tornado. The city is about to get four EV chargers at three locations (for a total of 12 chargers) at 

almost no cost. Another idea we’re working on is putting smart meters at city hall that will be 

programmed to reduce the temperature after hours.  

 

So, we can get the best ideas possible, I plan to form a Sustainability Committee, with 

community involvement, to look at ways we can promote conservation and reduce waste. This is not 

only beneficial to our environment, but saves taxpayer dollars as well.  

 

Door #4: ??? 

  

This door will remain closed because what is behind it is yet unknown. While the future always 

has an air of mystery, there is a predictability to much of life. To be frank, I am concerned about how 

actions in Washington may impact our city in the coming years. As an example, just since the January 

20th inauguration, federal grant monies were frozen. While this action was rescinded about a day 

later, it isn’t clear if it will remain that way. 

  

The city currently receives federal funding for infrastructure and public safety projects from 

the following agencies: Homeland Security, the Dept of Transportation, FEMA, and the Treasury 

Department. A grant I mentioned earlier that you will be voting on tonight would place a large 

generator at the river for raw water intake if power was disrupted. This grant comes from FEMA; 

funding uncertainty for important projects like this is real.  

 

Other administration orders may include mass deportations of undocumented immigrants, 

mass resignations or firings of federal workers, and stiff tariffs on Canadian, Mexican, and Chinese 

goods, which will result in higher prices for US consumers. Subsequent trade wars, if they come, will 

mean higher prices for products the US exports, including Kentucky bourbon, with possible job losses 

as companies cut costs. The tariffs were set to go into effect today but have been paused for Mexico 

and Canada, but it isn’t clear if these pauses will last or what damage has already been done.  

 

We cannot know how these measures, if instituted, will affect our local economy. Will 

businesses cut back on hiring or expansion or close altogether? How will the agricultural and 

construction sectors fare? How will the stock market respond? How will families cope with even 

higher prices for essential items? If families cut spending on entertainment and restaurants, will these 

businesses suffer? I don’t want to end my remarks on a down note, but we must be prepared for some 

uncertainty in 2025.  

 

Still, there is abundant goodness, even during these times of confusion, and I remain hopeful 

that, just like during the Covid pandemic, we stick together, take care of our neighbors, and dig a little 

deeper to help others who are struggling. The city will do its part by supporting the Woodford 

Foundation’s mission to help families and older people and Court Appointed Special Advocates 

(CASA), which serves abused and neglected local children.  

 

Our city has made remarkable progress. However, we must also acknowledge the challenges 

that remain and continue to work together to address them. Our shared commitment to innovation, 

sustainability, transparency, and inclusivity will help us build a brighter future for all residents.  

I want to turn my attention to the council for a moment. I appreciate your kindness as I’ve stepped 

into this new role and look forward to collaborating with you to make Versailles an even stronger city. 

I am always open to hearing your ideas for new initiatives as well as solutions when we need to address 

challenges. You each bring a variety of important gifts to the table, but the one we share is that we all 

love this community. 

  

I want to end with a benediction attributed to St. Francis. It mentions God, but I don’t think it 

is overly religious if that’s not your thing. Benediction translates as something like “well wishing,” a 

blessing that reminds us of our shared humanity.  
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Benediction of St. Francis 

 

May God bless you with discomfort 

At easy answers, half-truths, and superficial relationships, 

So that you may live deep within your heart. 

May God bless you with anger 

At injustice, oppression, and exploitation of people, 

So that you may work for justice, freedom, and peace. 

May God bless you with tears 

To shed for those who suffer pain, rejection, hunger, and war, 

So that you may reach out your hand to comfort them and to turn their pain to joy. 

And may God bless you with enough foolishness 

To believe that you can make a difference in this world, 

So that you can do what others claim cannot be done, 

To bring justice and kindness to all our children and the poor. 

 

We each have two hands and 24 hours in a day, so it’s rare that one person can accomplish 

great things alone. But if we take that first step and work together – and I mean everybody in this 

community who is able – we can move mountains. Let’s look ahead with optimism, determination, and 

spirit, knowing that Versailles’ best days are still ahead! 

 

At the request of Council member Bradley, City Attorney Bill Moore provided second reading of 

Ordinance 2025-1 An Ordinance Establishing the Minimum Regulations Governing the Conditions 

and Maintenance of All Property, Buildings and Structures Within the City, By Providing the 

Standards for Supplied Utilities and Facilities and Other Physical Things and Conditions Essential to 

Ensure That Structures are Safe, Sanitary and Fit for Occupation and Use; and the Condemnation of 

Buildings and Structures Unfit for Human Occupancy and Use and the Demolition of Such Structures; 

Known as the Property Maintenance Code, as follows: 

 

CITY OF VERSAILLES 

ORDINANCE NO. 2025-1 

 

 TITLE:  AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE MINIMUM REGULATIONS 

GOVERNING THE CONDITIONS AND MAINTENANCE OF ALL PROPERTY, BUILDINGS 

AND STRUCTURES WITHIN THE CITY, BY PROVIDING THE STANDARDS FOR SUPPLIED 

UTILITIES AND FACILITIES AND OTHER PHYSICAL THINGS AND CONDITIONS 

ESSENTIAL TO ENSURE THAT STRUCTURES ARE SAFE, SANITARY AND FIT FOR 

OCCUPATION AND USE; AND THE CONDEMNATION OF BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES 

UNFIT FOR HUMAN OCCUPANCY AND USE AND THE DEMOLITION OF SUCH 

STRUCTURES; KNOWN AS THE PROPERTY MAINTENANCE CODE. 

 

 Whereas, the Versailles City Council has decided to adopt the International Property 

Maintenance Code to establish minimum regulations for maintenance of property, buildings and 

structures within the City; 

 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED IN THE CITY OF VERSAILLES, KENTUCKY as 

follows: 

 

 Section 1. That a certain document, one (1) copy of which is on file in the Office of the 

Versailles City Clerk being designated as the International Property Maintenance Code, 2021 as 

published by the International Code Council, Inc., be and hereby is adopted as the Property 

Maintenance Code of the City of Versailles for control of buildings and structures as herein provided; 

and each and all of the regulations, provisions, penalties, conditions and terms of said Property 

Maintenance Code are hereby referred to, adopted, and made a part hereof, as if fully set out in this 

ordinance, with the additions, insertions, deletions and changes proscribed in Section 2 of this 

ordinance. 
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 Section 2. The following sections of the International Property Maintenance Code are hereby 

revised as set forth below: 

 

 Section 101.1   Insert “City of Versailles” for name of jurisdiction. 

Section 102.3   Delete “International Building Code, International Existing Building 

Code, International Energy Conservation Code, International Fire Code, 

International Fuel Gas Code, International Mechanical Code, 

International Residential Code, International Plumbing Code and NFPA 

70" and insert: “Kentucky Building Code, Kentucky Residential Code, 

National Electric Code and Kentucky State Plumbing Code.” 

Section 103.1  Delete “Creation of agency.  The ___ agency is hereby created and the 

official in charge thereof shall be known as the code official” and insert 

“The Building Inspector of the Versailles-Midway-Woodford County 

Planning and Zoning Commission is hereby designated as the code 

official.”     

Section 107.1 Delete: “In order to hear and decide appeals of orders, decisions or 

determinations made by the code official relative to the application and 

interpretation of this code, there shall be and hereby is created a board of 

appeals.” and Insert “Appeals from the orders, decisions or 

determinations made by the code official relative to the application and 

interpretation of this code shall be made to the City’s Code Enforcement 

Board.” 

 Section 108.1  Delete in its entirety.     

 Section 302.4       Insert “10 inches” for “Jurisdiction to insert height in inches.”     

 Section 304.14  Insert: “March 1 to December 1" for “Date to Date.”  

 Section 602.3   Insert: “October 1 to April 1" for “Date to Date.” 

 Section 602.4   Insert: “October 1 to April 1" for “Date to Date.”  

  

Section 3. That Sections 151.01 and 151.02 of the City’s Code of Ordinances adopting the 

BOCA Property Maintenance Code and all other ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict 

herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 4.  That nothing in this ordinance or in the Property Maintenance Code hereby adopted 

shall be construed to affect any suit or proceeding now pending in any court, or any rights acquired, 

or liabilities incurred, or any cause or causes of action acquired or existing, under any act or 

ordinance hereby repealed, nor shall any just or legal right or remedy of any character be lost, 

impaired or affected by this ordinance. 

  

Section 5.  This ordinance shall become effective after passage and publication as required by 

law. 

 

 Introduced and given first reading at a meeting of the City Council of the City of Versailles, 

Kentucky, held on the 21st day of January, 2025, and fully adopted after the second reading at a 

meeting of said council held on the 4th day of February, 2025.    

 

CITY OF VERSAILLES 

________________________________ 

LAURA DAKE, MAYOR 

ATTEST: 

_______________________________ 

ELIZABETH REYNOLDS, CITY CLERK 
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MOTION BY SIEGELMAN, SECONDED BY BRADLEY TO APPROVE AND ADOPT 

ORDINANCE 2025-1 ESTABLISHING THE MINIMUM REGULATIONS GOVERNING THE 

CONDITIONS AND MAINTENANCE OF ALL PROPERTY, BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES 

WITHIN THE CITY, BY PROVIDING THE STANDARDS FOR SUPPLIED UTILITIES AND 

FACILITIES AND OTHER PHYISCAL THINGS AND CONDITIONS ESSENTIAL TO ENSURE 

THAT STRUCTURES ARE SAFE, SANITARY AND FIT FOR OCCUPATION AND USE; AND 

THE CONDEMNATION OF BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES UNFIT FOR HUMAN 

OCCUPANCY AND USE AND THE DEMOLITION OF SUCH STRUCTURES; KNOWN AS THE 

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE CODE.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

MOTION BY MILLER, SECONDED BY SIEGELMAN TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION 

OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION REGARDING THE REZONING OF 0.490 ACRES 

LOCATED AT 104 DALE AVENUE FROM THE R-2 (TWO FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONE TO 

THE R-3 (MEDIUM DENSITY) ZONE DESIGNATION.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

At the request of Council member Bradley, City Attorney Moore provided first reading of Ordinance 

2025-2 An Ordinance Rezoning 0.490 Acres Located at 104 Dale Avenue From the R-2 (Two Family 

Residential) Zone to the R-3 (Medium Density) Zone Designation.  

 

Public Works Director Bart Miller presented the Bid Tabulation for the Water Treatment Plant and 

Raw Water Intake Generators as follows:  

  

 Judy Construction Co.   $4,081,000.00 

 Smith Contractors, Inc.   $4,895,000.00 

 

Mr. Miller stated that the total FEMA grant award for the project was $3,159,007.00. He stated that 

because the bid prices came in much higher than the grant award, they consulted the City Attorney, 

and then asked the low bidder, Judy Construction, to provide pricing on installing just one generator 

and doing site work for the second generator. He is recommending that the council approve the bid as 

presented by Judy Construction, then approve a change order which would remove the Water 

Treatment Plant generator from the project and then the project would be less than the total awarded 

by FEMA. Mr. Miller stated that they will continue to apply for additional grant funding so that they 

can purchase/install the second generator.  

 

MOTION BY SIEGELMAN, SECONDED BY JOHNSON TO APPROVE THE BID AS 

PRESENTED BY JUDY CONSTRUCTION COMPANY IN THE AMOUNT OF $4,081,000 FOR 

THE WATER TREATMENT PLANT AND RAW WATER INTAKE GENERATORS PROJECT.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

MOTION BY BINGHAM, SECONDED BY JONES TO APPROVE CHANGE ORDER #1 WHICH 

REMOVES THE WATER TREATMENT PLANT GENERATOR FROM THE PROJECT AND 

ADDS ADDITIONAL COST DUE TO THE REDUCTION IN SCOPE FOR A TOTAL REDUCTION 

OF $1029,542.00.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Mayor Dake stated that they would not be discussion the agenda item, Safe Streets and Roads For All 

Project and that it may be on the next agenda.  

 

Mayor Miscellaneous 

 

Mayor Dake introduced Gabrielle Gill to the council, stating that Ms. Gill is a student of Midway 

University and she will be interning with the City and working on a few projects.  
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She stated that Communications and Event Coordinator Amanda Wainscott will be sharing a 

PowerPoint presentation at the February 18th council meeting.  

 

Mayor Dake presented two Neighborhood Grant applications that had been received. She stated that 

the first application was from The Shire and they are requesting the full amount of $7,500.00 to install 

lights, benches, and new landscaping. She noted that the council had received a copy of this 

application back in the fall but because they had already received two previous neighborhood grants, 

they weren’t eligible to be considered for a third one until now.  

 

MOTION BY MILLER, SECONDED BY SIEGELMAN TO APPROVE THE NEIGHBHORHOOD 

GRANT APPLICATION AS SUBMITTED BY THE SHIRE AT HELMSLEY II IN THE TOTAL 

AMOUNT OF $7,500.00.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Mayor Dake presented the second application which was from Cedar Ridge HOA and noted that this 

will be the second neighborhood grant they have received if approved. They are requesting $7,000.00 

toward improving their park, as HOA President Joe Johnson mentioned during Public Comment.   

 

MOTION BY BINGHAM, SECONDED BY JONES TO APPROVE THE NEIGHBORHOOD 

GRANT APPLICATION AS SUBMITTED BY CEDAR RIDGE HOA IN THE TOTAL AMOUNT 

OF $7,000.00.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Mayor Dake presented Resolution 2025-3, which was recommended by the Kentucky League of Cities, 

opposing a mandated process concerning the collection of local occupational fees/taxes by the 

Commonwealth of Kentucky or other third parties. 

 

MOTION BY SIEGELMAN, SECONDED BY BINGHAM TO APPROVE AND ADOPT 

RESOLUTION 2025-3 OPPOSING ANY BILLS BROUGHT FORTH DURING THE 2025 

KENTUCKY GENERAL ASSEMBLY SESSION BY ANY MEMBER OF THE KENTUCKY 

LEGISLATURE, IN FULL OR IN PART, THAT PROVIDES FOR THE MANDATED 

CENTRALIZED COLLECTION OF LOCAL OCCUPATIONAL FEES/TAXES BY THE 

COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY OR THIRD PARTIES.  

 

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

She stated that she would like to schedule a council “workshop” in the next couple of weeks that will 

be approximately 3-4 hours.  

 

Council Miscellaneous/ Committee Reports 

 

Council member Bingham stated that a Street/Stormwater/Cemetery Committee meeting was held on 

January 30th. She said that they discussed signs for the parking at the Versailles Simpson United 

Methodist Church, on the corner of Simmons Street and Church Street. She noted that the committee 

is recommending that the city place a sign on the pole and for the church to put signs on the side of the 

church and put cones out during services.  

 

MOTION BY BINGHAM, SECONDED BY BRADLEY TO APPROVE PUTTING A SIGN ON THE 

POLE ON CHURCH STREET, BESIDE VERSAILLES SIMPSON UNITED METHODIST 

CHURCH, RESERVING THE PARKING DURING CHURCH SERVICES OR ACTIVITIES.  

 

  The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Mrs. Bingham stated that Rose Crest Cemetery has opened sections G & J for plots to be sold. She 

noted that plots in those sections can only be purchased in pairs.  
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Department Directors 

 

Police Chief Young stated that two police officers had been promoted to Sergeant – Officers Eric 

Radford and Casey Whittle. He also noted that they had recently hired two new officers.  

 

Chief Young requested permission to surplus the following firearms. He stated that these firearms will 

be traded to a federally licensed firearm dealer or an officer may purchase his or her issued service 

weapons from the agency at the fair market value, per KRS. 

 

 Make/Model Serial Number 
Approximate  

Value 

1 Remington 870 W587675M $150.00 

2 Remington 870 V959801V $150.00 

3 Remington 870 W056254V $150.00 

4 Remington 870 B760540M $150.00 

5 Remington 870 V959516V $150.00 

6 Remington 870 W687619M $150.00 

7 Remington 870 W979310M $150.00 

8 Remington 870 A129051M $150.00 

9 Remington 870 W056103V $150.00 

10 Remington 870 W056114V $150.00 

11 Remington 870 C979963M $150.00 

12 Remington 870 A907712M $150.00 

13 Remington 870 W346969M $150.00 

14 Remington 870 A90774M $150.00 

15 Remington 870 W056926V $150.00 

16 Remington 870 V978491V $150.00 

17 Remington 870 V975082V $150.00 

18 Remington 870 A679617M $150.00 

19 Remington 870 B529669M $150.00 

20 Remington 870 V978565V $150.00 

21 Remington 870 W056162V $150.00 

22 Remington 870 A345659M $150.00 

1 Smith and Wesson Model 38 ANR8674 $200.00 

2 Smith and Wesson Model 38 CNZ4231 $200.00 

3 Smith and Wesson Model 38 CNZ4011 $200.00 

4 Smith and Wesson Model 38 CNZ2243 $200.00 

1 Glock 19 KSB996 $300.00 

1 Glock 17 BHGF876 $285.00 

2 Glock 17 BHGF178 $285.00 

3 Glock 17 BHGF950 $285.00 

4 Glock 17 BHGF652 $285.00 

5 Glock 17 BHGF939 $285.00 

6 Glock 17 BHGF968 $285.00 

7 Glock 17 BHBS999 $285.00 

8 Glock 17 BHGF171 $285.00 

9 Glock 17 BHGK566 $285.00 

10 Glock 17 BHGK605 $285.00 

11 Glock 17 BHGK614 $285.00 

12 Glock 17 BHGK631 $285.00 

13 Glock 17 BHGF870 $285.00 

14 Glock 17 BHGG587 $285.00 

15 Glock 17 BHGK527 $285.00 

16 Glock 17 BHGF447 $285.00 

17 Glock 17 BHGF778 $285.00 

18 Glock 17 BHGF878 $285.00 

19 Glock 17 BHGF364 $285.00 

20 Glock 17 BHGF955 $285.00 

21 Glock 17 BHGF258 $285.00 
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22 Glock 17 BHGK518 $285.00 

23 Glock 17 BGTR546 $285.00 

24 Glock 17 BHGK459 $285.00 

25 Glock 17 BHGF956 $285.00 

26 Glock 17 BHGK616 $285.00 

27 Glock 17 BHGF854 $285.00 

28 Glock 17 BHGF997 $285.00 

29 Glock 17 BHGF855 $285.00 

30 Glock 17 BHGF926 $285.00 

31 Glock 17 BHGK506 $285.00 

32 Glock 17 BHGF863 $285.00 

33 Glock 17 BHGF213 $285.00 

34 Glock 17 BHGK532 $285.00 

35 Glock 17 BHGF880 $285.00 

36 Glock 17 BHGF847 $285.00 

37 Glock 17 BHGK489 $285.00 

38 Glock 17 BHGF252 $285.00 

39 Glock 17 BHGK587 $285.00 

40 Glock 17 BHGG533 $285.00 

41 Glock 17 BHGF710 $285.00 

42 Glock 17 BHGF954 $285.00 

43 Glock 17 BHGF174 $285.00 

44 Glock 17 BHGK469 $285.00 

45 Glock 17 BHGF961 $285.00 

46 Glock 17 BHGK521 $285.00 

1 Double Star (lower receiver) AR-15 DS10313 $40.00 

2 Double Star (lower receiver) AR-15 DS10273 $40.00 

1 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013421 $40.00 

2 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013427 $40.00 

3 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013438 $40.00 

4 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013443 $40.00 

5 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013444 $40.00 

6 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013446 $40.00 

7 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013447 $40.00 

8 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013458 $40.00 

9 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013506 $40.00 

10 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013509 $40.00 

11 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013510 $40.00 

12 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013514 $40.00 

13 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013521 $40.00 

14 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013524 $40.00 

15 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013528 $40.00 

16 DPMS (lower receiver) AR-15 FE013451 $40.00 

1 Adams Arms AR-15 AATM016681 $325.00 

 

MOTION BY BINGHAM, SECONDED BY JOHNSON TO SURPLUS THE NINETY FIREARMS 

AS LISTED AND EITHER TRADE TO A FEDERALLY LICENSED FIREARM DEALER, OR 

ALLOW AN OFFICER TO PURCHASE HIS OR HER ISSUED SERVICE WEAPON, AT THE 

FAIR MARKET VALUE.  

  

 The vote was as follows: Bingham, Bradley, Johnson, Jones, Miller and Siegelman voting aye.  

 

Mayor Dake adjourned the meeting without objections.  

 

APPROVED:  

 

________________________________ 

LAURA DAKE, MAYOR 

ATTEST: 

 

____________________________________ 

ELIZABETH C. REYNOLDS, CITY CLERK 


